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OWENSBORO BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

Special Called Meeting 
January 8, 2019     3:30 PM 

Owensboro City Hall 
101 E. 4th Street 

Owensboro, Kentucky 

 
1. CALL TO ORDER - Mayor Tom Watson  

2. ROLL CALL - City Clerk Beth Cecil 

Present: 
Mayor Tom Watson 
Commissioner Larry Maglinger 
Commissioner Pam Smith-Wright 
Commissioner Larry Conder 
Commissioner Jeff Sanford 
 

3. FUND BALANCE POLICY 
 

City Manager Pagan explained that during the June 30, 2018 annual audit, the 
auditors made a recommendation for the City to formally implement a Fund Balance 
Policy. The policy would need to be approved by Municipal Order at a future meeting. 
Angela Hamric, Finance and Support Services Director, presented the draft policy 
(attached). The policy would establish goals and guidance concerning the fund 
balance (reserves) that should be maintained by the City to mitigate financial risk that 
can occur from unanticipated expenditures and/or revenue shortfalls and the disparity 
in timing between federal/state aid payments and expenditures.  The City desires to 
maintain an adequate fund balance in the City’s various funds to: provide sufficient 
cash flow for operations; provide for fluctuations in expenditures from capital and 
project spending; secure and maintain investment-grade bond ratings and ensure 
long-term fiscal sustainability. The goal is to achieve and maintain a Total Fund 
Balance in the General Fund of not less than seventeen percent (17%) of General 
Fund expenditures. If the Total Fund Balance falls below its goal, the City shall 
develop a corrective action plan and take actionable steps. The Government Finance 
Officers Association recommends maintaining in the General Fund a budgetary 
balance of no less than two (2) months or seventeen percent (17%) of regular 
General Fund operating expenditures. Example, the 2018-2019 General Fund 
budgeted operating expenditures is $54,883,072; therefore, the recommended 
budget balance using the two (2) month minimum practice would be $9,147,179. We 
are currently within the parameters of the suggested policy, as we have $10,224,365 
budgeted. Bond rating agencies look for an implemented fund balance policy when 
rating. Moody’s uses a fifteen percent (15%) weight factor on the fund balance. 
Commissioner Conder asked if the City had this policy in place, would we have 
gotten below the two (2) month minimum recommendation in the past five (5) to eight 
(8) years. Ms. Hamric responded that she would check her numbers, but she does 
not recall being that dangerously low. However, staff approached the Commission 
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requesting a tax increase when the balance looked like it would go below that mark. 
With the granting of the tax increase, we have stayed above the minimum. 
 

4. OBKY UPDATE 
 

Lelan Hancock, Assistant City Manager, presented an update on the progress of 
these OBKY projects (attached): 
 
 Mayors’ Mile – the one (1) mile route has been determined within the downtown 

area, banners will be installed along the route and should be completed by late 
spring. Miley the pig (Oink Owensboro project) will also be installed along the 
route. 
 

 Community/City Finance Report – a popular annual report that will summarize 
and simplify the budget manual, will be completed and available online at the end 
of January 2019. 
 

 Entertainment Destination Center – the permit has been submitted and anticipate 
a March approval with Friday After 5 being the first event to utilize the 
designation. 
 

 Customer Service Training – working with Kentucky League of Cities to develop 
a customer service training program for city staff, which should begin at the end 
of January. Mayor Watson suggested changing the telephone on-hold music to 
advertise city events. 
 

 Downtown Art Project – will add murals to different buildings within the downtown 
area, should debut mid-summer. 
 

 Bridge Lighting – working with the State to finalize an agreement before 
beginning the design phase, potentially at the end of January. 

 
5.  DOWNTOWN PARKING  
 

City Manager Pagan explained the newest parking garage does not provide 
sufficient parking downtown (presentation attached). The catalyst projects (less the 
arts academy) on the Downtown Owensboro Placemaking Initiative have been 
completed and the residential component is now gaining traction, thus additional 
parking will be needed. The residential component of phase II of the plan calls for 
300-400 units with one (1) parking space per unit. Those 300-400 additional spaces 
do not account for spaces which would be needed for a third hotel in the downtown. 
Currently, the new parking garage has four hundred thirty-seven (437) spaces, of 
which one (1) is committed to OMU for use as an electric car charging station, sixty 
(60) spaces are for Alorica, one hundred nine (109) are committed for public use, 
leaving two hundred sixty-seven (267) available. Commissioner Smith-Wright asked 
how many residential units would be in the third hotel complex. Mr. Ed Ray, COO of 
Gulfstream Commercial, responded that the target is one hundred sixty (160) units. 
Affordable housing (900-1,000 sq. foot, comparable to Chandler Apartments) is 
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needed in the downtown area. Gulfstream and other development companies are 
looking at an additional six hundred (600) units between Brescia and the river to 
create the needed density. Parking is a critical component for downtown.  

 
6.  CITY PROJECT LIST 
 

Synopsis of the TIFs will be presented at the February work session. 
 
Amanda Rogers, Parks Director, stated the softball complex renovation is under way 
and a menu of improvement items including costs, will be distributed for 
consideration at the end of January, first of February. Mayor Watson suggested if we 
share our facilities, to partner with someone that will use the fields and do what they 
should. Mrs. Rogers said they are looking at rebranding the complex since there is 
much less softball played at the complex. Commissioner Sanford asked for the cost 
to convert the backfield (less restrooms). Mrs. Rogers said a fifth field would cost 
approximately $150,000, including electrical, scoreboard and fencing. 
 
Mayor Watson asked for an update on the lots the City purchased in the Triplett 
Twist area. Abby Shelton, Community Development Director, responded that the 
development of the properties is on hold until direction is given regarding the other 
corner lot on Triplett Street. The city owned properties could be sold and the monies 
returned to the Community Development Block Grant account for use in another 
area, if so desired. 

 
7. ADJOURNMENT 
 

There being no further business to discuss, the meeting adjourned at 4:12 p.m. upon 
motion of Mayor Watson with a second by Commissioner Sanford; motion carried 
unanimously. 

 
 

 
__________________________ 

       Thomas H. Watson, Mayor 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
____________________________ 
Beth Cecil, City Clerk 



$54,883,072 Budget Expenditures

$9,147,179 Recommended Balance

$10,224,365 As Budgeted



FUND BALANCES
Nonspendable $ 60,636
Restricted 1,898,216
Committed -
Unassigned 9,306,051

Total Fund Balances $      11,264,903
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OPTIONS
•Acquire additional property
•Public-private partnerships
•Regulatory changes
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